Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

May 12th, 2008
 

In President Rush’s absence, Councilor O’Brien called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Terry O’Brien, Councilor








Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Dave McGimpsey, for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer
Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Absent:

Jim Rush, Council President 
Following the pledge of allegiance, Councilor O’Brien took time to recognize and reflect on contributions of resident and former Town Councilor, Mr. James Tuohy, who passed away on May 2nd after a long battle with Parkinson’s disease.  Mr. Tuohy served as town councilor from 1979 to 1988, and as town attorney for 15 years from 1989 to 2003.  He was an exemplary citizen active in many civic organizations throughout Indianapolis.  He will be missed and our thoughts and prayers are with his family. 
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.   
Marshall Russo commented that Solicitor Season has started and the Police Department has received calls and have stopped a couple of solicitors for questioning.   Residents can call the police department if they are concerned.  Residents don’t have to answer the door, and can ask solicitors to leave the residents property.   Marshall Russo explained that while solicitation isn’t prohibited, residents have rights and should contact the Police if solicitors are felt to be threatening.

Marshall Russo thanked Councilor O’Brien for the ability of residents to go to the Town website and electronically inform the Police department if residents are on vacation or extended absence.  Marshall Russo stated that residents should note that the Police department doesn’t check on houses every day and there are no guarantees, but the ability to be aware of resident’s absence is helpful information in keeping the Town safer. 

Marshall Russo said he will provide some information at the next Council meeting on specifications for a new computer for the Police Dept.

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor asked if the Dept could take an inventory of the assets.  Marshall Russo said that he would assign the task to someone in the Department.

Approval of Minutes

April 2008 Minutes were approved as amended by a vote of 2-0.  
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Brad Eckerle submitted the engineers report for Jay Vorisek, P.E. Town Engineer who was absent.     Engineer Eckerle commented that he will discuss the 2008 Paving plan in New Business.  He also commented on the completing of Stop Bars and Street line painting.   He stated that the pricing should reflect what was quoted.  Clerk-Treasure Taylor stated that the Town had not yet received the invoice but would confirm the proper pricing.
Engineer Eckerle distributed Town Maps (Dated May 7,2008) that had been generated after questions on Right of Way (R.O.W) accuracy had continued to come up with discussions with Jud Scott of Vine & Branch.  Engineer Eckerle had Town Assessors provide the latest Plat Maps.    

Engineer Eckerle stated that the maps reflected that the R.O.W is inconsistent and varies throughout the Town.   Councilor Freihofer suggested that Plat Maps are best efforts and greater accuracy can be obtained with Surveys and Legal Description if it is required.   

Discussion followed as the Councilors reviewed the map details.  The R.O.W information in these maps can be used for projects such as Town Entry Signs and potential use of sidewalks.  The maps also reflected the vacated roads.
Engineer Eckerle also agreed to provide Marshall Russo with a complete or comprehensive map for the Police Dept.   Brad stated that the files for the map are in autocad software and can be generated to any size.   
Engineer Eckerle requested a required Councilor’s signature on the Town Entry Sign work order documents.  Councilor O’Brien said the Town sent letters to residents affected by the placement of the Town Entry Signs.  Councilor O’Brien also recommended that the Town Engineers call the sign vendor to confirm the installation schedule.

Engineer Eckerle received 3 quotes for fixing street Pot holes and cleaning of street drainage fixtures.   Globe Asphalt & Paving was the low bidder at $24,905.   Engineer Eckerle had one item to remove from the list and would recommend approval of the list at a total cost of $23,400.

Councilor Friehofer made motion to accept the 2008 Road Maintenance Schedule to be contracted to Globe Asphalt & Paving for a cost not to exceed $25,000.   Motion was seconded and approved by a vote of 2-0.

Councilor O’Brien stated that he had spoken with Victoria Cluck at DPW and the City is planning on paving College from 71st to 86th Street this summer.  She will attend a meeting of on May 28th, 9 am – 11 am to answer any questions.   
Engineer Eckerle stated that the Streets and Thoroughfares committee meets every 3rd Wednesday of every month.  

Councilor O’Brien spoke on the status of the KIB ( Keep Indianapolis Beautiful) plan for 73rd Street.   He forwarded the landscape sketch submitted with the  application to Jud Scott of Vine & Branch, who volunteered to professionally review.  He is waiting to hear from Phil Shaefer of KIB on the project.

Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Dave McGimpsey, attending for Town Attorney Sue Beesley of Bingham McHale had nothing further to report.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor said he would contact Town Attorney Beesley about a recent invoice.
Councilor O’Brien asked if there was any update on the Dog Issue on the house on Meridian Street, and on the request for payment from Denise Perry for accident in replacing a Town sign.  Attorney McGimpsey  had no additional update.   

Councilor Freihofer stated that the Right of Entry Agreement will be reviewed and discussed at the next Development Standards & Residential Construction Committee meeting.

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor said that he had not located the signed Code documents that Attorney Beesley had requested and asked if a duplicate set of codes could be made and he would have the proper signatures secured.   

Councilor O’Brien asked if the Town had signed Cable agreements and Clerk Treasurer Taylor knew of the Comcast contract but not any additional providers. 
Old Business

No Old business to review.

New Business
Councilor O’Brien submitted Ordinance MH1-08 Revising Order of Agenda Items for first and second reading.   Councilor Freihofer asked that the Ordinance first and second reading be waived.    The Ordinance was approved by a vote of 2-0.
Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Nothing more to report.    Resident and Committee member, Joe Gustin was going through the old sewer plans for the Town.

Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Councilor Freihofer reported on:


Right of Way issue at 74th and Pennsylvania Street


7515 N. Pennsylvania


464 E. 75th Street

Councilor Freihofer had reported that the builder initially did not have the proper permits in starting the project.    The builder did attend the last committee meeting and made some corrections in the building plan to meet the front set back calculations.   

Councilor Freihofer stated that he was working with Tamara Tracy for the City and Town Attorney Beesley to follow the side and rear yard setback requirements. He stated that the Front Setback requirements for the Town had been passed by the Council, but the side and rear setbacks had not been completed in the same manner.    He did state that there was still some confusion on the wording of the front setbacks calculations that needed to have clarity.
Councilor Freihofer stated that the Engineer Review Process will be discussed at the next Committee meeting to develop a recommendation for the council at the regular July council meeting.
Councilor Freihofer presented a letter and drawing from Meridian Hills Country Club asking for a curb cut on Fairway Drive for a construction project that the country club will be starting in August 2008.    The letter is information to make the town aware of the project and the request for the curb cut.   The construction project will be a resconstruction and development of the golf course that will start in August and be targeted for completion in May 2009.   It’s believed that curb cut requests are processed by the city of Indianapolis.
After further discussion, Councilor Freihofer suggested that the Meridian Hills Country Club:

1. Contact and notify the residents on Fairway Drive.  
2. Be obligated to keep and leave Fairway Drive Street Condition as it currently is.

3. Determine the best traffic pattern for construction vehicles exiting the work sight for best safety considerations.

Councilor O’Brien suggested that Meridian Hills Country Club contact and notify residents and if they have any issues to contact the Town.  
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
No meetings to report.
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that the Newsletter went out and the next Newsletter will be in July.  
Councilor O’Brien reported that the website has the ability to email the Police Department and inform them of resident’s plans for vacation or extended absence.  He also reported that he is working on getting the Town Partners list posted to the website.

Councilor Friehofer asked that the committee consider recognizing First Baptist Church Youth League’s 40th Year Celebration at the end of the month of May.    The Youth Program at First Baptist has served the Town Residents and the north side of Indianapolis in creating and providing an important program.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor asked and encouraged the committee to solicit residents to receive Newsletters electronically and possibly opt out of receiving a printed copy.   Councilor O’Brien stated that over 200 residents receive notices electronically and all 600 resident addresses receive a printed version of the newsletter.

Resident Forum
Resident Bob Barrow commented on several items:
1. Road Marking is an improvement and he was glad to see this done.

2. 71st Street East bound has some severe Pot Holes.   Engineer Eckerle commented that he is pushing DPW at the City to address.

3. While the Website is an improvement, he was disappointed to not know about the Special April Meeting.

4. Still felt uneasy about the protocol and rules for the residents at the meeting that doesn’t allow for resident discussion until the end.   Councilor O’Brien commented that he would talk to President Rush about the issue.
Residents in Attendance:

Bob Barrows
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted April Accounts Payable Vouchers of  $15,830.99
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 12, 2008
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/8/08-  5/21/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/22/08- 6/4/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 
	

	1321
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	104.28 
	

	1322
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 
	

	1323
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	330.00 
	

	1324
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 
	

	1325
	Crossroads Engineers (invoice 8230)
	
	
	3,655.00 
	

	1326
	Indianapolis Star
	
	
	
	
	3.93 
	

	1327
	Traffic Sign Inc.
	
	
	
	
	412.77 
	

	1328
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	
	135.00 
	

	1329
	Frieje Lawn Service
	
	
	
	165.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$15,830.99 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Adjournment

There being no further business, Council O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 8:15 pm.
Next meeting will be Monday,   July 14th
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
